COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 6 MAY 2004 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillors E Mallinson (from 12.40 until the end of the meeting), Boaden (from 10.00 am until 11.45 am and from 1.25 pm until the end of the meeting) Earp, Fisher, Hodgson, Parsons (until 1.25 pm ) and K Rutherford.

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor Bloxham attended the meeting for consideration of the item on Talkin Tarn and Councillors Knapton and Mitchelson attended parts of the meeting.

COS.68/04
CHAIRMAN

Councillor Parsons chaired the meeting as Councillor E Mallinson had stated that she would not be available until the afternoon session.

COS.69/04
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Councillor Mallinson had submitted her apologies for the morning session of the meeting.  Councillor Boaden apologised that he would have to leave the meeting at 11.45, but would return for the afternoon session.

COS.70/04
AGENDA

RESOLVED – That the item on Talkin Tarn be accepted as an Urgent Item of Business and be considered as the first item of business.  Councillor Parsons would chair the meeting during consideration of this item as Councillor Mallinson had previously stated that if she was present she would have had to declare a personal interest as she was a County Council Member.

COS.71/04
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Mitchelson declared a personal interest in accordance with the Code of Conduct for Members in references to Rural Regeneration Cumbria, contained within the Monitoring Rural Policy Report.

COS.72/04
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meetings held on 18 and 30 March 2004 were signed by the Chairman as correct records.

COS.73/04
PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED - That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in the Paragraph Number (as indicated in brackets against each Minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.  

COS.74/04
TALKIN TARN



(Public and press excluded by virtue of Paragraph 7)

The Executive on 26 April 2004 (Minute Reference EX.094/04) confirmed that it wishes, in principle, to proceed with the transfer of ownership of Talkin Tarn, subject to final terms being negotiated which the Executive are able to approve.  The matter was referred to this Committee for consultation and observation.  The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport presented Report PS.2/04 which had been considered by the Executive.  The County Council was prepared to dispose of the Talkin Tarn Estate, with the exception of the Hotel, to the City Council and draft terms for the transfer to the City Council were submitted.  Negotiations were continuing with the County Council, particularly regarding the hotel.

The report recognised the potential at Talkin Tarn, but also set out the extent of the required investment of capital and revenue resources.  The observations of the Head of Finance and the Head of Legal and Democratic Services were also set out in the report.

Councillor Bloxham commented that this is an opportunity which the Council should seriously consider and investigate further and he outlined the potential benefits for the community as a whole.

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport then responded to various Members’ questions in relation to the boating franchises, fishing in the Tarn and the potential for improvement in this area, blue green algae problems, disabled access and required improvements, car parking, staffing issues, the café, inflationary figures contained within the projected costs, future development possibilities, income from grazing land, negotiations with the County regarding the hotel and a public right of way around the Tarn.

Members commented that this was an opportunity which should be investigated further and that financial issues should be taken into consideration, but that the Council should also consider the potential benefits of Talkin Tarn if it was invested in and well managed.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the Committee supports the Executive’s decision and the continued negotiation with the County Council, particularly in respect of the inclusion of the hotel.

(2) The Committee looks forward to further reports on this matter in the future.

COS.75/04
PUBLIC AND PRESS

The meeting was then re-opened to the public and press.

COS.76/04
CALL IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been subject to call in.

COS.77/04
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented the Work Programme for this Committee for 2003/04, reporting on slippage and re-scheduling of some items.  The following items were highlighted:

(a) Disabled Access Performance Monitoring – The Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee had suggested that the Overview and Scrutiny Manager seek information from other historic cities on achievement of the Performance Indicator in relation to disabled access in historic buildings.  Mr Mallinson reported that some creative work had been undertaken in Cambridge, but that this was in relation to the Disability Discrimination Act and that there did not appear to be any magic answers from other Authorities in relation to the Performance Indicators.  The Head of Culture, Leisure and Support would report to a future meeting of the Committee on disabled access to historical buildings and this would form part of the Tullie House Museum and Arts Service Development Plan.

(b) In response to Members’ questions, Mr Mallinson reported that a new work programme would be prepared for next year, which would set out new dates for Business Plan monitoring.  Monitoring of some Best Value Review Action Plans would be taken off the new Work Programme, as they would be part of the Business Unit Plan Monitoring Reports.

(c) In relation to Local Air Quality, the Head of Environmental Protection Services reported that he had been unable to fill a vacancy in the Section and that due to current workloads it would not be possible to present this item to Committee until early autumn 2004.

RESOLVED – That the Work Programme be noted.

COS.78/04
FORWARD PLAN – ITEMS RELEVANT TO COMMUNITY



OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented reported LDS.23/04 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 May to 30 August 2004) issues which fall within the remit of this Committee.  A Member referred to KD.110/03 on the Benefits Advice Centre Management Review and asked for clarification of when the Benefits Advice Centre would be able to make appointments for members of the public.  The Executive Director (J Gooding) undertook provide the Member with a written response to this question.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the report be noted.

(2) That the Executive Director (J Gooding) ascertain when the Benefits Advice Centre would be able to start making appointments for individuals and write to Councillor Parsons.

COS.79/04
ANNUAL REPORT OF THE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY



COMMITTEES 2003/04

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager submitted the draft Annual Report of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees 2003/04 Report Reference (OS.03/04).  He advised that the report was produced annually and is considered by the Management Committee and all three Overview and Scrutiny Committees, before it is referred to the City Council.

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager outlined the contents of the report.  He referred to a new section which had been added to the report which attempted to measure the impact of Overview and Scrutiny by showing how the Executive had responded to specific references from Overview and Scrutiny.

Members commented that this was a good report and it illustrated how far Overview and Scrutiny had progressed since establishment of Executive and Overview and Scrutiny arrangements.  There were still a number of areas for improvement which were highlighted within the report, but Overview and Scrutiny Members felt more confident in their roles.  Members also paid tribute to the support they had received from the Overview and Scrutiny Manager and the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer, particularly in the development of a programme of work and providing Members with the tools to do an effective job.

RESOLVED – That the Overview and Scrutiny Annual Report for 2003/04 be supported and thanks of the Committee to Mr Mallinson, the Overview and Scrutiny Manager and Mr Taylor, the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer be placed on record.

COS.80/04
REFERENCE FROM EXECUTIVE – HOUSING STRATEGY UPDATE

The Executive on 29 March 2004, (Minute Reference EX.060/04), had approved a draft Housing Strategy and had referred the Strategy to this Committee for observation.

The Head of Environmental Protection Services reported that subsequent to the Executive meeting, a meeting had been held with Officers from Government Office North West at which it had been suggested that the Council’s draft Housing Strategy was too cumbersome and contained too much information.  Officers were currently completely rebuilding the strategy to reflect the advice from the Government Office North West.  Mr Speirs proposed that he would submit the revised Strategy to the Committee at their meeting on 15 July 2004 and he assured Members that there would still be time for full consideration and comment prior to the Strategy going to the Executive and the full Council for final approval.  It was anticipated that the Strategy would be submitted to Government Office North West by September 2004.

RESOLVED – That it be noted that the next draft of the Housing Strategy would be submitted to this Committee for consideration on 15 July 2004.

COS.81/04
DEMOCRATIC ENGAGEMENT BEST VALUE REVIEW –



FINAL REPORT AND ACTION PLAN
The Communications Manager and the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented the Democratic Engagement Best Value Review Final Report and Action Plan (SP.14/04).  Dr Taylor and Ms Taylor highlighted the following key sections, which had not been considered by the Committee at previous meetings:

· Executive Summary

· Results of consultation with Citizens Panel

· Analysis of Consult and Compare Work

Ms Taylor then drew Members’ attention to the Action Plan within which each action is linked to specific outcomes, with a person responsible for the implementation of the action, any resource implications, a date by which work will be completed and a monitoring/evaluation mechanism.

Members then commented as follows on the Democratic Engagement Best Value Review Final Report:

(a) A glossary should be included within the report.

(b) This Best Value Report has been a very good piece of work and it will be important to ensure that it does not just sit on a shelf, the Action Plan will have to be properly monitored.


Ms Taylor responded that although there are lots of different groups involved in the evaluation and monitoring, the Review Group would continue to meet and would have a role in ensuring Lead Officers were carrying out the actions.  Dr Taylor added that 6 monthly monitoring reports would be submitted to this Committee and that he and Ms Taylor would play a co-ordinating role in pulling together all the information to include in these reports.

(c) On a general point, Members referred to the size of some reports and they commended the use of Executive summaries.  They referred to the reference in the Review report to “improving the quality of Agendas and Reports” and the need to undertake Officer training on report writing.

(d) A reference to a Conservative Focus Group session had been omitted from the report.  The comments from that Focus Group session had been incorporated into the body of the report but it needed to be included in an Appendix.

(e)
The outcomes of this review report must be fully supported by Group Leaders and the Town Clerk and Chief Executive in order to have an impact.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the Democratic Engagement Best Value Review final report be approved.

(2)  That the report be referred to the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee to confirm that it fulfils the scope of the Review.

(3)  That it be recommended to the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee that once they have approved the report it be referred to the Executive for support and ultimately to the City Council.

COS.82/04
ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION SERVICES BUSINESS PLAN MONITORING REPORT

The Head of Environmental Protection Services submitted report EPS.25/04 providing details of the work carried out by the Business Unit since the previous report to Committee, monitoring performance against the Unit’s Business Plan and updating Members on the key challenges for the next twelve months.

In response to Members’ questions and concerns about the failure to meet the targets for the percentage of food premises inspections, Mr Speirs advised that he had still been unable to fill a vacancy within the Food Safety Section.  He commented that this reflected a national problem in recruitment of Environmental Health Officers.  He advised that pay and conditions being offered by the City Council were in line with other Cumbrian Authorities, but there may be a disparity with some Authorities in the South.  The Technical Officer post was currently being advertised, but if he was unable to recruit, there may be a need to look at alternative means of ensuring that targets are met.

In response to a Member’s question about recycling facilities, Mr Speirs advised that the further investigation of recycling opportunities would look at increasing the areas covered and also at increasing the number of recyclable products.  He confirmed that the Green Box scheme, was primarily for recycling junk mail, newspapers and magazines but he thought that the facility was capable of taking envelopes.  

In response to a request for reports on areas which were below target, Mr Speirs advised that during the next municipal year it may be more appropriate to look at changing the timetabling of submission of Business Plan Monitoring reports, to ensure that full and accurate end of year data is available within the report.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the report be noted.

(2)  That the Committee expresses its disappointment at those areas of performance which are below target, whilst recognising the national difficulties in recruiting Environmental Health Officers.

Councillor Boaden left the meeting at 11.45 and stated that he would return for the afternoon session.

COS. 83/04

CORPORATE/PERFORMANCE PLAN

The Executive on 26 April 2004 (Minute Reference EX.077/04) had forwarded the draft Corporate/Performance Plan to all three Overview and Scrutiny Committees.  The Head of Strategic and Performance Services presented Report SP.16/04, enclosing the draft Corporate/Performance Plan.  The Council’s statutory requirements for this year’s Performance Plan have been incorporated into the draft Corporate Plan.

Ms Williams, Policy and Performance Officer, presented the Plan and requested the Committee’s observation, which would be reported back to a special meeting of the Executive on 24 May 2004.  

In response to a Member’s question about how the improvement targets had been set, the Head of Strategic and Performance Services advised that they would ultimately be dependent on the priority assigned within the Corporate Prioritisation process.  Targets would need to be realistic but also achievable and dependant on the outcome of the prioritisation process. They would be the subject of further discussion with expert officers in each areas.  Overview and Scrutiny Committees would continue to have a role, as targets would be fed back into the Business Plan process.

Members then commented as follows on the Corporate/Performance Plan:

(a)
Page 6 – Aim “In Partnership, alleviate deprivation and social exclusion – Increase “£” delivered via area forums annually – this needs to be clarified.

(b)
Page 9 – The reference to continuing skills shortages and skills gaps in literacy – there is nothing to say how this will be overcome.  Officers stated that this could amended and would include numeracy and literacy.

(c)
Page 19 – Developing a Sustainable Economy – there is a reference to scheduled passenger services at Carlisle airport, but currently there are no such services.

(d)
Page 20 – There are references in this section to Local Democracy Week and Young Mayor events planned for 2003, this should read 2005.

(e)
Page 32 – Glossary – The S in SMART should read “Specific”.

(f)
Under the aim of “Reducing Crime and Fear of Crime”, Members were concerned that performance targets are not being achieved

(g)
The need to reach ethnic minorities and difficult to reach groups was highlighted.  The Head of Strategic and Performance Services advised that work in this area would be included in her Business Plan for the coming year.

(h)
The balance between setting ambitious and realistic targets was highlighted and this should be borne in mind when all targets are finally set.

(i)
In response to a question about how a suitable range of housing can be achieved within the current housing market, the Head of Strategic and Performance Services commented that the next stage would be to work out how to achieve this.

(j)
Development of a Corporate Child Protection Policy – Officers gave assurances that when a corporate policy was being developed, the current County Council policy would be examined and links made where possible.

(k)
The various references throughout the documents to Area Based working highlights the need for this to be prioritised and put in place.

RESOLVED – That the comments of the Committee as outlined above be forwarded to the Executive.

COS.84/04
CARLISLE CITY COUNCIL – PRIORITIES FOR THE FUTURE

The Executive on 26 April 2004 (Minute Reference EX.078/04) had forwarded to all three Overview and Scrutiny Committees, a report on Carlisle City Council priorities for the future.  The Head of Strategic and Performance Services presented report CE.12/04, summarising the outcome of recent work to establish priorities for the future.  These priorities were intended to give clear direction to the organisation and to comply with the recommendations of the Comprehensive Performance Assessment (CPA) Inspection report.

Ms Hook drew Members’ attention to page 11 of the report, which stated that the Corporate Management Team had considered all the information and to give greater focus, had proposed that the following aims be recommended as the priorities for the next three years:

· Develop Carlisle’s regional status

· Develop Carlisle’s infrastructure

· In partnership, alleviate deprivation and social exclusion

· Achieve excellence in core Council services

She then asked for the Committee’s observations, and specifically their feedback on the four proposed priorities for the next three years.  She commented that the acceptance of these priorities would inevitably mean that if they were to be the focus, this may have an impact on other areas and Members were asked to bear this in mind when considering the priorities.

A Member commented that it would be helpful to have a glossary of terms included with the document.

In response to a question about area working, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive advised the concept of area working had been accepted and currently work was being undertaken on the practicalities of implementing this.  He anticipated that the next course of action would be a meeting of the Executive with the Area Committee, from which point area based working could be progressed.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be informed that this Committee approves the four following aims as the priorities for the next three years, with a comment that “Achieving excellence in core Council services” should be the top priority:

(a) Achieve excellence in core council services

(b) Develop Carlisle’s regional status

(c) Develop Carlisle’s infrastructure

(d) In partnership, alleviate deprivation and social exclusion

COS.85/04
JOINT CARLISLE AND EDEN COMMUNITY STRATEGY

The Executive on 5 April 2004 (Minutes Reference EX.076/04) had forwarded a report on the re-drafted joint Carlisle and Eden Community Strategy to all three Overview and Scrutiny Committees.  The Head of Strategic and Performance Services presented reported SP.11/04 enclosing the re-drafted joint strategy.  

The draft strategy had been revised to have a greater focus on high level strategic issues facing both Carlisle and Eden.  There was also no longer a joint Carlisle/Eden action plan, instead there would be two area based action plans which would be developed by each of the Authorities and the partners once the Strategy was finalised.  The Committee’s observations on the revised Strategy were requested.  

Members then commented as follows on the Strategy:

(a) Page 9 – Economy – There is a reference to the need to improve literacy and numeracy skills but there was nothing to illustrate how this skills shortage would be addressed.

(b) The need for affordable rural housing was highlighted.

(c) Page 12 – Environment – The removal of litter and the education of people to prevent littering was highlighted as being of importance.

(d) Page 13 – Transport – There was no reference to the A69, yet it is a crucial route.

(e) Pages 17 & 18 – List of Partners – Carlisle Parish Council’s Association and Cumbria Association of Local Councils (CALC) should be included.  Eden CALC should be removed. Eden Health Alliance should be removed (as it has now been subsumed within the Carlisle & Eden Local Health Group which is included in the list of partners).

(f) Two separate Action Plans for Carlisle and Eden were welcomed.

RESOLVED – That the comments of the Committee as outlined above be forwarded to the Executive, with a further comment that the Committee is pleased to see that there will be two separate Action Plans for the Carlisle and Eden areas.

COS.86/04

CRIME AND DISORDER UPDATED ACTION PLAN

The Community Safety Development Officer presented report ECD.03/04 providing information relating to the activity of the Carlisle and Eden Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership, and the four key performance indicators.  He also outlined the contents of the draft action plan, setting out ongoing and planned work in the four performance indicator areas.  

A Member suggested that there should have been a glossary included in this report and future reports should include a glossary.

Members expressed concern about the failure to meet targets in each of the performance indicator areas.  They suggested that the Committee needed to get a fuller picture of performance and a fuller understanding of the work the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership is undertaking.  This would include an explanation of the work that the Anti-Social Behaviour Co-ordinator (ASBO) is undertaking. The Executive Director agreed with a suggestion that a workshop be held with the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership Leadership group, as this would allow the Committee to get a broader picture of the work and would promote the Committee’s role.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the Committee expresses its concern at the failure to meet targets on the performance indicators for crime and disorder. 

(2)  That the Overview and Scrutiny Manager and the Executive Director (M Mooney), in conjunction with the Chairman or Vice Chairman, arrange a workshop with the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership Leadership Group in order to get a fuller picture of the work and to receive an explanation of the role of the Anti-Social Behaviour Coordinator.

COS.87/04

CRIME AND DISORDER AUDIT AND STRATEGY PLAN

The Community Safety Development Officer presented the Carlisle and Eden Crime Reduction Partnership Audit and Strategy Delivery Plan.  In response to a Member’s question, he explained that the milestones were points at which he group need to stop and evaluate the work.  

Members commented that future reports would need more detailed explanation as Members had found it difficult to understand the report.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the Audit and Strategy Delivery Plan be noted.

(2)  That, in future reports, there needs to be much fuller explanation of the issues within the report.

Councillor Mallinson arrived at the meeting

The meting adjourned at 12:45 pm and was reconvened at 1:15 pm

COS.88/04

SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9, in relation to the duration of meetings, be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time limit of three hours.

COS.89/04

CHAIRMAN

Councillor Mallinson then took over Chairmanship of the meeting and Councillor Parsons left the meeting at 1:25 pm.

Councillor Boaden returned to the meeting at 1.25pm.

COS.90/04

MONITORING RURAL POLICY

The Economic Development Manager and the Rural Community Support Officer presented report ECD.12/04, updating Members on the implementation of Rural Policy and the Rural Strategy – “Listening to the Rural Voice”.

Ms Rankin presented the report, focusing on areas which the Committee had highlighted at previous meetings, these included a rural mapping exercise, rural proofing of Council policies, affordable rural housing and the village hall conditions survey.

In response to a Member’s question about Carlisle Airport and potential funding available for scheduled services, Mr Beaty advised that a fund had been agreed by the Regional Development Agency, but it would not be implemented until the terms and conditions of implementation were clarified.

Members referred to Rural Regeneration Cumbria and asked what level of support projects in Carlisle had received.  Mr Beaty advised that there was information on the projects which had been supported but that approval would need to be sought from Board members to release this information.  Councillor Mitchelson added that Rural Regeneration Cumbria were producing a strategy document which would be coming out for consultation and he suggested that this could be referred to this Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

In relation to the village hall condition survey, Ms Rankin advised that each village hall committee would be offered this service and the surveys would be undertaken at no cost to the village hall.

Members expressed concern that there seemed to be a number of initiatives e.g. vital villages and quality parishes, but progress was not always apparent.  Ms Rankin responded that the process of parish planning was important, it was a useful process for parishes to investigate and establish what they wanted in the future.  She commented that although some initiatives seemed short-lived, the process was the important thing.

In relation to the rural mapping exercise, Ms Rankin undertook to put a copy of the full report in each of the Group Rooms.  

In response to a Member’s question about the Parish Charter, Ms Rankin advised that it was due to be updated, but after discussions with Cumbria Association of Local Councils it was agreed that the updating should wait until the Quality Parishes scheme becomes clearer in order to ensure that it is in the correct format.  In the meantime, work had started on assessing how the parish charter has worked and if it is still effective.

Members then commented on the rural newsletter and suggested that links could be formed with the staff who have been appointed by Cumbria Association of Local Councils to support the parishes.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the Rural Community Support Officer and the Economic Development Manger be thanked for taking on board points previously raised by this Committee and providing updates in the monitoring Rural Policy report.

(2)  That the Rural Community Support Officer arrange for full copies of the rural mapping report to be placed in each of the political group rooms.

(3)  That the following specific comments on monitoring rural policy be referred to the Executive and the Portfolio Holder:

(a) The Committee supports the proposal to submit a budget bid for the village hall condition survey

(b) That in relation to Rural Regeneration Cumbria, the Committee suggests that there should be an examination of the level of grants which are coming to the Carlisle area and the Committee also looks forward to receiving the Rural Regeneration Cumbria Strategy document for consultation

(c) The Committee takes on board the recommendations that the Parish Council Charter should not be updated before the Quality Parishes initiative is progressed, but the Committee request feedback from the Executive where the Council is going with the Quality Parishes initiative

(d) There is a need to keep an eye on what constitutes a vital village and the Committee would continue to monitor this matter

COS.91/04

PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED - That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in the Paragraph Number (as indicated in brackets against each Minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.  

COS.92/04

SHEEPMOUNT PROJECT




(Public and Press excluded by virtue of paragraph 8)

The Executive on 29 March 2004 (Minute Reference EX.075/04) had considered an update on the Sheepmount Project.  The Executive had noted that a further report was being prepared for consideration by this Committee and the Executve prior to a decision being taken by the Council on whether to proceed with the Scheme.

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport presented report CLS.009/04, providing an update on the key issues previously considered by this Committee.  In addition he presented a Tender report on the Sheepmount Project (CLS.008/04) which would be considered by the Executive on 7 May 2004 and he asked the Committee for comments to the Executive on this report.

RESOLVED – That the Committee’s confidential observations and specific comments on the Tender Report on the Sheepmount Project, be forwarded to the Executive in the form of a report which will not be for publication by virtue of paragraph 8 of Part 1 Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972.

(The meeting ended at 2.40pm)
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